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Rickreall Watershed Council 
580 Main Street, Suite A 

Dallas, OR 97338 
503-623-9680 ext. 104 

rickreallwc@hotmail.com 

Rickreall Watershed Council (RWC) 
Meeting Minutes – June 23, 2016 

 

This Rickreall Watershed Council meeting was held June 23, 2016 at 2:00 pm in the Delbert Hunter 

Arboretum House, Dallas City Park, Dallas, OR. 

 

PRESENT: Lucas Hunt (Coordinator); Jenniffer Bakke (Hancock); Richard Wolcott (resident); Nancy 

Heuler (resident), Dale Derouin (resident), Jason Dunkin (Sportsmen’s Club). 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 2:06 pm 

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS: Both councils operate on a consensus minus one rule rather than Robert’s Rules 

of Order. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

 March and April minutes were approved. Approval of May minutes was postponed.  

 

FINANCIALS:   

 Financial Report: Deleted COIK (Clear Only If Known) from report. Council Capacity 

Expenditures column represents both RWC and GG costs. Discretionary funds page includes 

funds through Mid-Willamette Watershed Alliance and the Foundation funds. There is $60 left in 

the Skid Creek project (Cascade Pacific) which will be used for the 2-year project report. The 

Laurel Creek Project was also broken down. Cascade Pacific bill is due for the last three months. 

 May 2016 Coordinator Services invoice: Invoice signed by Bakke. 

 Insurance: Runs through next June. Assume a prorated refund would be due if we cancel early. 

Bakke has already signed the insurance form. 

 

REPORTS: 

 City of Dallas: Absent. 

 

 Hancock: Bakke: Hancock and hunting season – no decision yet. Details of the expanded ODF 

stream buffer regulations aren’t final yet. The new width is assumed to be 60 feet for small 

streams.  

 

 BLM- Snedaker/Fitting: Absent. 

 

 Sportsmen’s Club: Dunkin. Dunkin priced concrete pavers at $5 apiece for the bottom of the fish 

trap. He estimated that it would take about 30-40 2-foot blocks. The spillway has pretty much 

lost its overflow. Dunkin thinks it’s probably too late to do it this year. 
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PROJECT UPDATES / PLANNING:  

Annual Report to Commissioners: Hunt is working on it. The paperwork for self-review is due by the 

end of the biennium. The annual plan update for OWEB is also due the end of June. 

Action: Submit OWEB annual work plan update. 

 

Mercer Dam Plunge Pool: ODFW has a very full summer and won’t be able to do it this summer. The 

plans are not finished so we didn’t put in for a small grant, so construction is pushed to next summer. 

Budget: About 10-15% of the budget is per diem travel for ODFW from The Dalles. We need to look 

into whether the budget can be reduced by using a local contractor or using City labor or match instead 

of ODFW people.  

 

Fish Trap Gate, HFM 2016 November Access: November access still isn’t decided. Bakke with check 

with Jerry. November fishing affects Dunkin’s ability to move the fish. If the main gate is closed, there 

is also less need for the fish trap gate. Hancock did not renew their travel agreement for hunting and 

fishing with ODFW. Rickreall Creek is now open to cutthroat trout year around. We need to check the 

trail camera from last winter. 

 

South Fork Aerial LWD:  Helicopter date set for August 25/26 at earliest – 3 days total- or the first week 

of September. If the helicopter work comes in near bid, we’ll have all the Foundation and Hancock 

money left. Contingency hours (not to exceed 8.4 hours) have been built into the contract in case we 

want to add more wood, such as the Wainwright logs. If we spend of the money ($232K) there will be 

approximately $45K left of Foundation funds. If we spend less than that, we will have Hancock EE 

funds left over. The yarding time for coarse wood hasn’t been built in yet. All the decked logs will be 

going into the South Fork main stem plus two loads of 40’ logs from the Refuge and 50-60 Wainwright 

logs to be decked at a Hampton site.  

 

Helicopter work:  Hunt will get the permits out Monday to the County, ODF and DSL. He is working on 

the maps with a corresponding list of directional felling trees for Bakke and Peter’s review. Then the 

BLM will finish the felling ASAP. Once we’re in fire season the work hours allowed are limited. We 

could ask for a waiver of the 15-day waiting period on the Hancock land. He is also making a map of the 

proposed deck location for the 14 logs on Hancock land. He needs to get an access agreement for 

landing the helicopter and choker-setter access from Weyerhaeuser. He will also be sending a map to 

Hampton for decking permission for the Wainwright logs.  He has to get Hampton signed onto the 

existing MOU with BLM, City, District, FWS, Hancock, Council that promises not to remove the logs 

from the creek. Hunt is working with Sam on getting a video made of the work for community 

presentations, webpage, Facebook, etc. Could we use $500 of Foundation funds as a stipend for the 

videographers? Karin has let the IO know about it. We will need two-way radios and flaggers. He needs 

to consult with Bakke and Peter about potential coarse wood locations. Funds could come from Hancock 

Environmental Enhancement or Foundation funds. Snedaker is tracking it.  

 

Laurel Creek Shovel LWD:  Logs for Laurel Creek and Main Stem are coming from the USFWS decks. 

BLM logs are going into the South Fork and North Fork. We have identified all the logs we need. 

Baskett Slough logs: Marked 14 big short logs for the South Fork to be moved by self-loader. Hunt has 

estimated $5,300 to haul those and approximately 50 Wainwright logs that are across the street to the log 

deck. We need to use the logs by the end of the year or FWS gets them. The money is within what we 
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have; we won’t need extra funds. Hancock Environmental Enhancement funds can only be used to put 

wood in the creek but not to haul it from elsewhere.  

 

Rockhouse Shovel LWD & One-Mile Creek LWD:  If we don’t use the $20K from Hancock, it can go 

to Rockhouse, but it has to be used this year. It would take place in two phases – before and after the 

road ending – and the structures would be smaller. We could do the first part and use a small grant for 

the second part. Timing would be September at the earliest, after the helicopter invoice comes in. 

October 15 is the in-water cut-off date. Unlike Laurel Creek, the designs are not developed fully. If we 

use the Refuge logs, we first need Hancock’s permission to do the work and put the logs on their land. 

We would need “proof of concept’ i.e. pre-designed structures, a joint site visit and an ACoE permit in 

addition to DSL and ODFW permits. (We wouldn’t be covered under the BLM ACoE permit since 

BLM doesn’t have land on Rockhouse Creek.) The wood would come from the Refuge (81 40-foot logs 

@$100ea = $81,000). Luckiamute is also buying the logs. Another wood source could be from the 

Monroe area, with costs for hauling it. Wood from both sources would cost about $20K from the 

Foundation, Hancock and/or small grant. Bakke mentioned that in the future, we should get Hancock 

permission for a project before we get too far into the logistics of permitting and where to get wood. 

That means a written project description with a map. Hunt is estimating $12-15K to place about 30 

structures @3-4 pieces/structure. Dunkin said in the past, there has been a problem locating wood 

sources. 

Hunt read Snedaker input from email (attached). 

Bakke proposed putting the project off until next year. Peter at Hancock has said we might be able to get 

wood from ODF in the future. The helicopter project is a time-consuming project compared to our usual 

projects. 

Action: Pause on the log acquisition. 

 

Temperature Monitoring:  On hold. Luckiamute’s intern has been working 10 hours/week on their 

temperature monitoring. We could contract with Luckiamute to have them manage our temperature 

monitoring data collection. 40-60 hours of time @ $16.50/hour for 10 monitor stations. That comes to 

about $1K out of Hancock funds. What are we collecting the data for and can we show what we want to 

with it? What question(s) do we want to answer? (e.g. effect of the reservoir) What level of data quality 

do we need? How could we reduce the cost in time and money? Bakke said she could deploy and 

monitor the sensors if Luckiamute would first do the calibration work. She could also map their 

locations. We could make this year a pilot year and refine it the following year to get long-term baseline 

data over several years. We don’t need a specific question for baseline monitoring.  

Action: Hunt will pull together a budget estimate and map and send it out for approval.  

 

Steelhead Reintroduction Plan: 

Hunt talked to Craig Pope about the RAC funds for operating the fish trap 2-3x week to show a more 

permanent plan for moving the fish. It would include trap improvements to prevent blow-outs and 

poaching. Estimates about $2-3K/season for 2-3 visits/week of moving fish. The District would hold the 

permits. The City would provide a flat bed truck, storage.  Hancock would provide access, approval & 

gate. ODFW provides a tank and training for the technician, who has a set schedule, with an alternate set 



  Page 4 of 5 
  

of hands. It would entail formal MOU between all parties. SRS funding funds the RAC, which is going 

away this year. The MOU would need alternate funding instead of the RAC funds. ODF rule changes 

and City Council approval are still ambiguous. It will another 5 years before NMFS will be reviewing 

plans again. Dunkin said we should have another meeting with all parties and get the paperwork in to get 

the permit to be ready in case all parties approve. Hunt said we need Council and Hancock approval 

before we apply for permits.  A Hancock decision would take place by the owners in Boston. We would 

need at least an outline of a plan first (see attachment action plan graphic from ODFW). Derouin said he 

doesn’t see how this can happen this year – there are too many unknowns and moving parts, not enough 

time and too many other projects on our plate. This summer we would need a written plan, stakeholder 

approval, MOU, permit application including a cost/benefit analysis, money to fund it. NMFS does their 

review at the end of the year. Hunt: next step would be to set up a stakeholder meeting in mid-July. 

Snedaker and Bakke proposed farming the plan out (funding source?). Bakke could get some names. See 

email. Wolcott asked if it fits our mission statement and Derouin asked if it fits with the City’s and 

Hancock’s mission statements. Dunkin said we should have all the data we need to create a plan. 

Action: Meet with the stakeholders, including Dunkin. 

 

Capacity Building Application: Not applying for it. OSU Extension Derek Godwin does facilitation. 

 

Canyon Creek and WeyCo South Fork:   

 

Holman Wayside:  On hold. 

 

Screw trap repairs: On hold.  

 

Urban water efficiency outreach: On hold. 

 

Drinking water tour: On hold. 

 

BUSINESS: 

Council merger discussion & eval forms:  Delayed until next meeting 

WORKPLAN PRIORITIES:  Jenniffer to look into work planning process 

REQUESTS FOR JULY AGENDA:  OWEB Organizational Capacity Agreement 

 

NEXT COUNCIL MEETING:  Thursday, 20 July, 2016 - 2:00 – 4:00 pm, Delbert Hunter Arboretum, 

Dallas.  

 

ADJOURNED: 4:17 pm 

 

ATTACHMENT – Snedaker email 

 
From: Snedaker, Scott [mailto:ssnedake@blm.gov]  

Sent: Wednesday, June 22, 2016 2:56 PM 

To: Lucas Hunt <rickreallwc@hotmail.com> 

Subject: Re: 23 June 2016 Rickreall WC Meeting @ 1400 




